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OFFICIAL MINUTES
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MEETING NOTICE

There will be a meeting of the Statewide Independent Living Council on Thursday February 4th , 2020 from 1pm-4pm and Friday , February 5th 2020 from 9am-12pm on ZOOM Meeting  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/88274219918?pwd=K2VvZnpKcW5Wa1lCdmFOTStUL1F2dz09
    Password: 082979, USA 602 333 0032, Conference code: 523927

Goals of the IL Network for the three-year period of the plan.

Goal #1: Increased Overall Awareness

Goal #2: Increased Participation in IL Initiatives

Goal #3: Innovative Development Strategies

Goal #4: Ensuring LASILC Autonomy
AGENDA – DAY 1

1:00 – 1:45    Call to Order – Danny Cottonham


Meeting was called to order at 1:08 PM Central Standard Time.


Chairman begin with opening remarks.

 Chairman stated how glad he was to see everybody in the first meeting of the calendar year.  Also, he took a moment to recognize the fact that SILC Dir., Jessica Lewis will be getting married, and will be unavailable from February 12 – 23, 2021 for wedding/honeymoon plans. 

The chairman also asked if any other members had special announcements were news to share. Daryn Broussard shared that he and his wife celebrated her 25th anniversary. Chairman, Danny Cottingham also took a moment to recognize his 36th wedding anniversary.

 Chairperson Comments/ Concerns Chairman took a moment to request that each member utilize race hand options and identify themselves for the record before speaking once given the floor. This was meant to assist secretary in taking more orderly and organized notes.

                        Roll Call / Determination of Quorum – Daryn Broussard

It determined via roll call that the necessary number of members present to establish a quorum was present.

Board Members

1.  Ainsworth, Jamie (Day 1,2

2. Bottley, Jarrod (Day 1,2)

3. Bristo, Rashad (Day1, 2)

4. Broussard, Daryn (Day 1,2)

5. Brown, Bernard (Day 1,2)

6. Cheramie, Shaley (Day 1,2)

7. Cottonham, Danny (Day 1,2)

8. Crane, Cheri (Day 1,2)

9. Duplechine, Jamie (Day 1,2)

10. Fuselier, Rocky (Day 1,2)

11. Garofolo, Claudia (Absent,)

12. Gradney, Charlene (Day 1,)

13. Granger, Mitch (Day 1, 2)

14. Garofolo, Claudia (Day 2,)

15. Harrell, Antoinette (Day 1, 2) 

16. Hennessey, Sharon (Day ,2) 

17. Jackson, Welma (Day 1, 2)

18. Jett, Ester (Day 1,2)

19. Murrell, Eleanor (Day 1,2)

20. Nguyen, Steven (Day 1,2)

21. Patan, Anita (Day 1,2)

22. Nguyen, Steven (Day 1,2)

23. Taylor, Erick (Day 1,2)

24. Whitlow, Stephen (Day 1,2)

25. Wilson, Juon (Day 1)

Guest:

1. Archaga, Yavonka (RIL) (Day 2) 
2. Baker, Kandy (LWC/LRS) (Day 1,2)

3. Bayham, Melissa (LWC/LRS) (Day 1,2)

4. Black, Lakema (LATAN) (Day 2)

5. Dean, Gale (NHILC) (Day 1,2)

6. DeJean, Lillian (GODA)

7. Ennis, Jamar (GODA) (Day 1,2)

8. Garrison, Alicia (RIL) (Day 1)

9. Johnson, Melissa (LATAN) (Day 2)

10. Polotzola, Bambi (GODA) (Day 1,2)

11. Washington, Melanie (GODA)

12. V. Rozella (Day 2)
Introductions – Members and Guests

Pledge of Allegiance - Lead by Mitch Granger and members in unison

Mission Statement Read by all in unison.

 Approval of Agenda-Antoinette Harrell, motioned the agenda be approved and it was seconded by Stephen Nguyen. The agenda was accepted.

Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes-Correction cited for November meeting. Corrections will be made by Sec. Daryn Broussard. 

Stephen Nguyen moved that the November minutes be accepted and seconded by Erick Taylor that the minutes be approved with all necessary corrections made.

 Director's Report and Interagency Agreement - Jessica Lewis 

 The interagency agreement with LRS being the DSE is still under discussion due to the fact that autonomy is still a goal. Discussions will be tabled at a later date.

Executive Director pointed out that there was a motion that was seconded from the November meeting, but the initial motion was not captured in the record.

Executive Director also brought up the Silc Congress being a virtual meeting. Rocky is usually motioned that first you members be allowed to attend virtual conferences. Motion was seconded by Erick Taylor. Motion carried. 

 Executive Director also opened the question to the board if the Council would like to be part of the NCIL (National Council on Independent Living) Stephen Nguyen suggested that that issue be revisited tomorrow. This would allow board members an opportunity to review information about NCIL prior to voting on who would be attending or if we, as a council, would participate.

Executive Director also brought up the returning/entering of identifying information by councilmembers that would be required to complete ethics trainings etc. required by the Gov.’s office. At question was the safety of sending vital statistics/information, such as SSN, Phone numbers, DOB name and address.

At this time, the safest options were to mail the information via US Post Office to the executive director, or call the Comptroller directly.

Quarterly Budget Update-  Steven N. /Jessica Lewis - Current budget stands at 73,277 dollars. The surplus at this point in the year is due to a lack of travel and activities. This is in direct response to Covid 19 restrictions/precautions. Ramifications of autonomy and possible budget constraints, administrative fees and other possible expenditures were discussed in brief terms. (Candy Baker gave commentary.) 

Question was raised by Daryn Broussard if there were any special circumstances for carrying forward budget surplus due to Covid restrictions. Gale Dean also asked under what circumstances centers for independent living would be able to use the surplus to purchase other equipment.

While there were no specific definitive answers given, it was decided that further research would have to be done to make sure that any expenditures granted were contract appropriate or if a special contract would have to be developed.

Chairman Danny Cunningham initiated a 12-minute break at 2:08 PM central standard time. Meeting reconvened at 2:20 PM central standard time.

All Quarters - Goal #2: Objective #1 Indicator # 1 Collaboration with Louisiana Workforce Commission is achieved through the LASILC Executive Director holding membership on the Louisiana Rehabilitation Council to report LASILC activities. A representative from LRC reports information at quarterly LASILC meetings.

8 min 2:22PM- 2:30PM Update from LRS – Melissa Bayham 

As of January 25, 2021, LRS had 8,682 participants in the vocational rehabilitation program.  And we also had 2,176 potentially eligible consumers receiving pre-employment transition services. Presenter also outlined efforts made in order to meet the goal of going paperless. These efforts included purchasing signature pads and training staff on their appropriate use. In addition, the use of virtual signatures, Zoom or other means of meeting virtually are being utilized. Furthermore, Aware; system for obtaining digital signatures is also being utilized in order to complete forms and plans. All of these measures have been put into place not only to me present goals but maintain the necessary safety standards that have arisen as a result of Covid 19 pandemic.

Ms. Bayham also highlighted participation of herself and other staff with the Rehabilitation Services Administration. They have a PTI (Parent Training Information) centers independent futures that work.  Ms. Bayham is a member of a regional advisory committee.  The first meeting on January the 26, 2021.

 The goal is to build linkages between agencies to improve service deliveries for individuals with disabilities in transition from school to work; or school to post-secondary education. 

Ms. Bayham spoke briefly about the re-granting of the Technical Assistance Centers in the upcoming pilot program for an integrated resource team. The goal of the program being to help our counselors to learn strategies in order to better work partners; and how to bring resources to our consumers. The process will begin by focusing on participants in the, “One Stop” program.

 Ms. Bayham also briefly summarized the effort to continue providing pre-employment services to various regions of the state including those with and without existing agreements. She also spoke of efforts to update computer equipment throughout the state and update vehicles for each office. She opened the floor for questions.
All Quarters - Goal #3: Objective #2: Indicator #2 LASILC members and CILs partner with other SILCs, CILs and other disability-related organizations to foster best practices and report on new and creative ideas learned at each quarterly LASILC meeting.

7 min 2:36 PM-2:43 PM   Update from VA- Welma Jackson 

Mr. Jackson gave an update on numbers for the quarter for veterans served. Noted that numbers were different due to Covid slightly, but consistent overall. He also highlighted the fact that they’re trying to meet the challenges of serving veterans during the Covid crisis. New strategies included: Meeting the veteran an environment where they are most comfortable, such as their car, etc. Are also relying on word-of-mouth by veterans from veterans, to let other veterans know that the VA is open for services in spite of the fact that many other government agencies may be closed or in reduced capacity due to Covid 19.

Mr. Jackson also spoke of attempting develop new partnerships with local businesses in order to better serve veterans and provide various opportunities.

7 min 2:43PM-2:50:PM   Update from OBH-Charlene Gradney 

OBH oversees the funding and programs and services for people with behavioral health conditions which include substance use disorder and mental health disorder, as well as prevention services.  A paper report was submitted to the SILC Executive Director, Jessica Lewis. Highlights from the report include the following:

· Services for individuals with mental health diagnosis experiencing homelessness.

In the first half of the state fiscal year 2021, eight hundred and forty individuals, have been served via the PASS grant, which provides community outreach and engagement and services.

· Transitional Homes program is currently relocating to Houma Louisiana, where it will continue to serve at its current level of service which is 12 beds, divided equally between men and women. The program is currently open for referrals. A sister program conducted with NOMI of Louisiana has served 43 individuals in the first half of this fiscal year.

· Utilizing the Mental Health Block Grant in order to expand community-based mental health services, specifically for those individuals who are experiencing initial symptoms of mental illness for the first time in their lives. This integrates OBH resources around the state in partnership with Tulane University. At the time of this report, 284 individuals have been served during this fiscal year by this program.

· Preadmission Screening and Resident Review Program. Program is in partnership with the Department of Justice. The purpose of this program is to make certain that persons with mental illness are not subject to overutilization of nursing homes, if they can survive in a less restrictive setting. Presenter spoke of challenges and complications experienced by the program when addressing unforeseen issues such as Covid 19 and both hurricanes experienced in the past year. At the time of this report, they have received 3,200 referrals this fiscal year.

· My Choice Initiative, in partnership with the Department of Justice, and in coordination with the Department of Health, assist individuals with mental illnesses that currently reside in nursing home facilities to transition to a less restrictive and more appropriate environment. Since its inception in 2018, one hundred and forty-five individuals have transitioned from nursing homes to communities. The successes have taken place in spite of challenges presented by the Covid-19 pandemic and natural disasters.

· Peer Support Services. As of March 1, 2021 OHB will be able to implement peer support services as a Medicaid reimbursable service.

9 min 2:51PM- 2:58 PM Update from Elderly Affairs- Cheri Crain 
Gov.’s Office of Elderly Affairs is a designated State unit on aging primarily responsible for the administration of the Older Americans Act program services. Report includes the following events and notes of interest, along with an overview of programs, and services under their supervision, coordination or oversight:

· The transition of congregate meals for the elderly to home delivered, or grab and go meals due to Covid 19. Since the beginning of fiscal year 2021 (July 2020) the councils have delivered 797,000 meals. They have also provided over 39,000 units of transportation and over 21,000 homemaker services to individuals.

· Other services provided include Senior RX Prescription Assistance, National Family Caregiver Support, Louisiana Medicare improvements for patients and providers.

· Working with EMDAC to ensure the rights and safety of individuals with disability along with the elderly to ensure that the rights and safety of these individuals was being met, specifically during natural disasters such as Hurricane Laura. Establishing a toll-free hotline in order to receive request for assistance and coordinated support for individuals who had to be evacuated as a result of hurricane Laura. This was done utilizing partnerships with entities from around the state including the American Red Cross, FEMA, New Horizons Independent Living Center, SLIC.

· Provides oversight for the Long Term Care Ombudsman program. This program is designed to advocate for the residents in long-term care facilities and to ensure that their rights are not violated. Covid 19 has severely restricted the number of on-site visits able to be given.

· In charge of oversight and administration of Elderly Protective Services. The mission of EPS is to protect adults who cannot physically or mentally protect themselves. They also protect those who are harmed or threatened with harm as a result of their own actions, or as a result of, action or interaction with a caregiver. Since July 2020 (FY 21) EPS has received 1823 reports for abuse and neglect and exploitation 179 are currently open, 206 were considered high priority and seen within eight hours of the reported incident. To ensure the health and safety of staff and senior clients during Covid 19, face-to-face interviews are only for those cases deemed high priority. Teleconferences are utilized for cases considered medium to low risk priority. EPS also continues to work closely with state and local law enforcement.

· ADRC/Senior RX serves as a clearinghouse for an array of long-term care options, prescription assistance and other resources available to adults with disabilities, beginning at age 21 and the elderly.

14 min 2:59 PM – 3:13 PM Update from OCDD- Bernard Brown 
Gave a brief summary of the waivers OCDD administers, (NOW, ROW, Children’s Choice, Supports Waiver) and the CMS exceptions for certain roles and criteria that may not be approved under normal circumstances due to the public health emergency that is Covid 19. The following are items highlighted during the presentation:

· All current exceptions to criteria/requirements during the public health emergency will be extended until six months after the public health emergency is declared at an end. The current end date is scheduled for April 2021. All regulations/criteria and requirements would return to pre-emergency standards six months beyond April 2021 or extension of emergency declaration.

· Monitored in-home caregiving has been integrated into the ROW waiver permanently along with the allowance of parents and adult children to be staff were a ROW waiver recipient, provided they are not the legal guardian or representative.

· Detailed the ROW companion rate pay increase for a 15-minute unit of care.

· Gave overview of employment initiatives revamp in partnership with Louisiana Vocational Rehabilitation Services.

· Also spoke of barriers/challenges associated with Adult Day Care services in light of Covid 19 restrictions. Currently exploring options for providing virtual services. At the time of the report only 13 or 14 adult day care centers were open statewide. On-site visits have been suspended due to travel restrictions associated with Covid-19. Mr. Brown opened the floor to questions. 

All Quarters - Goal #2: Objective #2: Indicator #2 LASILC members receive updates at quarterly LASILC meetings from a state or local transportation representative regarding transportation issues that affect individuals with disabilities in order to provide advocacy when issues are identified.

4 min 3:13PM – 3:17 PM Update from DOTD- Jamie Ainsworth

The full written report was provided to SILC Executive Director, Jessica Lewis and the Council at large. Presentation highlights included:

· The effective of Federal dollars such as Cares Act on Louisiana DOTD operations through fiscal year 2021 and beyond.

· The distribution of funds on a state, regional and local level along with the effects that may be experienced as a result.

· The maintenance/purchasing of vehicles utilized throughout the state via federal dollars.

· The state of service provision due to the restrictions/regulations associated with Covid-19.

 All Quarters - Goal #2:Objective #2: Indicator #5 LASILC members and CILs participate in advocacy and education to decision-makers for accessible, affordable housing for individuals with disabilities and report activities and progress at each quarterly meeting.

4 min 3:18PM- 3:21 PM Update from LHC-   Juon Wilson 

Will send full report to SILC Executive Director, Jessica Lewis via email.

 Verbal report highlights included the following information is as of December 2020 through January 2021:

· Served 59 individuals via ESG program.

· Served 71 individuals via Continuum of Care program

· Served 116 individuals via My Choice program

· Served an estimated 1300 to 1500 people via PPB program

6 min 3:21PM- 3:27 PM Sharon Hennessey update from GACDA and NCIL housing committee 

· NILC has been focused primarily on eviction moratorium and non-congregate sheltering for homeless individuals. This is gained attention nationally due to the fact that shelters can allow the population they serve to inadvertently become super spreaders of Covid- 19. The current eviction moratorium has been extended through March 2021.

· FEMA has been directed to pay 100% of the cost of congregate shelters and hotels serving as non-congregate sheltering, as a result of Covid 19. This is a change from the traditional 25% of the cost is directed to the state and 75% traditionally paid by FEMA.

· Three congressional representatives from around the country have sent a request to the Government Accountability Office to explore HUD practices, specifically as it relates to what steps are being implemented to protect people with disabilities against discrimination when applying for or levying public housing. Also being examined is what processes this had utilize in order to help people with disabilities find accessible units or retrofitted existing units that may currently be available.

· GACDA continued its efforts to increase access to affordable housing for people with disabilities in the Louisiana and is currently developing an education and advocacy guide. This has been done via the assistance from a committee member of the Housing Corporation. This member emphasized the significance of public comment in regards to both availability and affordability. The education and advocacy guide is a continuing work in progress.

All Quarters - Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #1 All CILs updates are presented at four LASILC quarterly meeting. Which will include :

· All Quarters  Goal #2: Objective # 3 Indicator#1:The CILs maintain AT/DME programs to ensure that individuals with disabilities have access to equipment as needed, with CILs reporting activities and progress in quarterly LASILC meetings. Make sure to touch on these goals in CIL report.

· All Quarters  Goal #2: Objective # 3 Indicator#2:The CILs provide telecommunication access equipment, hearing aids, and ASL interpreting to consumers who are deaf, have hearing loss, or who have speech impairment and report on activities at each quarterly LASILC meeting. Make sure to touch on these goals in CIL report.

· All Quarters  Goal #2: Objective # 3 Indicator#3: The CILs provide referrals to DME providers and LA Assistive Technology Access Network (LATAN) and report referrals and related activities at quarterly LASILC meetings.

· All Quarters  Goal #2:Objective #4:Indicator #1:CILs perform a Consumer Satisfaction Survey at least annually

· All Quarters  Goal #3: Objective #1: Indicators# 2: The CILs explore resource development sources to provide alternative funding and promote maintenance of current alternative funding, reporting updates at each quarterly LASILC meeting.

16 min 3:29 PM – 3:45PM   Update from @Southwest Louisiana Independence Center (@SLIC)– Mitch Granger/Rocky Fusilier 

 Provided basic overview of goals met in services provided. Showed highlights of 704 report on screen and made report available to councilmembers. Highlights include: Consumers served: 578 Staff Makeup/diversity. Also noted was six layoffs due to hurricane/natural disaster.

Executive Director also give update regarding operational services, specifically highlighting improvisations including portable buildings, personal cell use and personal vehicles. Also spoke of actions taken by the sender to make certain that some losses incurred by the staff that were result of hurricane Laura or Delta were covered.  Executive Director also spoke of staff losses due to personal property loss, stress and trauma.

 Executive Director also spoke of continuing efforts to rebuild the main office, maintain all programs and will attempt to add services where possible.

12 min 3:46PM – 3:58PM Update from New Horizons Independent Living Center (NHILC) – Gale Dean 
Executive Director’s Quarterly report gave overview of five core services along with supplemental services. Highlights included: 

· Consumers served= 669

· Goals Reached = 662

·  Services Provided = 2602

Summarize the first of two CARES Act program performance reports ranging from September 30, 2020 serving consumers with Covid related needs. The highlights include:

1. Served 109 consumers in provided 390 in various services all related to Covid 19 qualifying criteria.

2. Of the $300,721 awarded currently $202,769 has been spent thus far, leaving the total of $97,952 to be used for consumers until September 30, 2021. As of January 22, 2021 the available balance to spend is $53,830.65.

 Executive Director also spoke of efforts made to maintain staff and keep office open while maintaining appropriate Covid 19 protocols. Also talked about partnerships with local and state entities in order to help maintain consumer’s ability to live in the communities. Executive Director also spoke of fundraising opportunities designed to increase community awareness of independent living Center and its services provided.

Executive Director also spoke of continuing participation in various government grant programs and community assistance programs associated with Covid 19 relief.

Executive Director also spoke of upcoming meetings/partnership with EMDAC.

Executive Director also spoke of the continuing VITA tax-preparation program which will be entering its 12th year. She highlighted that the program is volunteer-based and operated by persons with disabilities. She also highlighted that the end of this year will mark her 15th year as Executive Director at new horizons Independent Living Center. She restated her commitment to helping persons with disabilities remain independent and in the community.

Also provided the following highlights from quarterly report provided to LRS. Data ranges from October 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020.

· Information and Referral = 148

· Consumer Service Records opened = 118

· Consumer Service Records closed = 47

Other activities of note: in 2019, NHILC Board of Directors passed a bylaw permitting the board to establish a quorum by teleconference if needed in the event the member did not have transportation or in case of inclement weather. This bylaw has been utilized since March 2019 when the Covid 19 pandemic began.

Ms. Dean also spoke of being part of fundraising efforts hosted by the community foundation of Northwest Louisiana. Participation is being done in an effort to create awareness of disability services in North Louisiana and raised money for the center as well.

The successful revamp and lodging of the new NHILC.org website was also mentioned.

The successful utilization and forgiveness of funds granted through the Paycheck Protection Program was also mentioned. The funding was utilized to pay rent and utilities for the offices in Shreveport, Alexandria and Monroe Louisiana. 

NHILC Executive Director, Gale Dean has been invited to join the project advisory committee that includes the states of Alabama, Arkansas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Oklahoma and Texas. The project title is Independent Futures at Work. The project will be directed toward youths with disabilities in transition. The invitation to join the project came from families helping families of greater New Orleans.

Ms. Dean also stated that New Horizons is still safely holding $2850 for the SILC. These funds remain after the gala in Lafayette was held. She stated that they will continue to hold the funds until such time that new events can be hosted, post pandemic.

15 min 3:59PM- 4:00PM Update from Resources on Independent Living (RIL)- Alisha Grayson – NO REPORT
Other Business 04:00PM- 4:48PM /Executive Director Subcommittee Report-

Daryn Broussard (See Transcript) include all reports

SILC Executive Director

subcommittee Meeting January 19 and 27, 2021

1 PM – 2 PM

Meeting began at 1 PM central standard time and concluded at 2:07 PM central standard time.

Members Participating: Jessica Lewis, Denny Cottingham, Stephen Nguyen, Eric Taylor, Daryn Broussard

Absent Members: Sharon Hennessy, Rashad Bristow

The purpose of the meeting of the executive board was to discuss the new Executive Director position which would be created after leaving the Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs.

Also discussed in brief, was the meeting of the committee’s, specifically the fiscal agent committee.

Executive Director Evaluation Review; Content and discussion.

Committee decided to excuse Silc Dir. Jessica Lewis from the discussion, due to possible conflict of interest. Committee also stated that they will allow her back in the discussion when this segment of the agenda was concluded. This was done for the sake of fairness; as other applicants would not be privy to the same information that she would if she would have been allowed to stay for the discussion.

Brief discussion of the Executive Director evaluation survey was discussed. Ultimately, the 2019 evaluation will not be relevant as it moves to moving forward with the criteria for selecting an independent executive director, after leaving the Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs.

Key Goals: 

· Autonomy for the Council no later than July 1, 2021

· Establish fiscal agent as interim operations for the Council, as it relates to dispersing monies or other related duties.

· Executive Director job description and responsibilities (full-time, part-time/salary etc.)

· Ability to write grants/raise funds for the maintaining of the SILC, staff and operations. Also, the ability to generate fundraising opportunities for Centers for Independent Living.

Rudimentary discussions of expenses versus budget that may come with autonomy.

Suggestion for a third-party search firm was suggested after job descriptions, responsibilities etc. are established.

Organizational structure (incorporation, bylaws etc.)

Suggestion was made by the SILC chairman, Danny Cunningham that the executive committee recommend that acting SILC Executive Director Jessica Lewis be brought on board as Executive Director once the Council achieves autonomy. According to Chairman Cottinham, this would be done in order to expedite the autonomy process.

Ultimately, it was decided that that discussion would be tabled until a later meeting due to the fact that consensus vote could not be reached.

At this time, Chairman Danny Cunningham has not set any future meeting dates for the committee. This will be done at a later date, so to accommodate the availability of appointed committee members.

Motion to adjourn was made by Daryn Broussard and seconded by Erick Taylor. Meeting was adjourned at 1:58 PM central standard time.

Recommendation was made by the Subcommittee that the Council re-examine the next 

evaluation into develop a new evaluation based on the board recommendations. Motion

 was made by Danny Cunningham that a new review be built during the course of working

 towards Autonomy. Steven Whitlow made the suggestion that the performance evaluation

 be developed in conjunction with developing the new job description.

 Motion was made by seconded by Erick Taylor and seconded by Steven Whitlow.

Fiscal Agent Subcommittee Report- Fiscal Agent Subcommittee Report- Stephen

 Nguyen

Fiscal Agent Subcommittee

February 1, 2021 and emergency meeting February 2, 2021

Meeting convened at 1 PM central standard time to 2:08 PM central standard time

Present individuals: Eric Taylor, Rashad Bristow, Daryn Broussard, Stephen Nguyen

The meeting began with Rashad Bristow going over basic purpose of the committee and relevant points of note which are as follows:

This committee will meet to discuss and eventually make a recommendation to the full council as who should/could fill the role of the fiscal agent.

The fiscal agent is the organization/agency tasked with the financial matters on behalf of the council.

Currently, Louisiana Rehabilitation Services is our designated fiscal agent. (Known as the Designated State Entity or DSE).

Both New Horizons Independent Living Center in Shreveport and Southwest Louisiana Independence Center in Lake Charles have mentioned that they both would be willing to become our fiscal agent.

Alternative suggestions:

Louisiana Vocational Rehabilitation Services

Discussions from all members of the board were had regarding fiscal agent. Mr. Eric Taylor stated that he thought it would not for an independent living Center to become the representative fiscal agent.

Mr. Daryn Broussard summarized what a physical agent would and would not be allowed to do on behalf of the Council. Rashad Bristo concurred.

Committee agreed to explore options outside of the independent living centers to act as fiscal agents.

Committee also sought to explore mechanisms of management, such as: how the DSC/fiscal agent would handle the receipts of donated monies/grants/sponsorships outside of the traditional budget sources.

Subcommittee agreed to reach out to the full Council for alternate suggestions for fiscal agents/DSE.

Subcommittee also begin exploring relevant questions to ask each potential candidate for fiscal agent/DSE. These questions are a work in progress. They include the following:

1) Does the potential fiscal agent have the ability to set up a separate account dedicated to receiving and distributing funds designated to go to the Statewide Independent Living Council or the Independent Living Centers?

2) Can the designated fiscal agent legally and appropriately receive grant/federal funds and/or donations that would be distributed to the statewide Independent Living counsel or the independent living centers as appropriate?

3) Are there any other Statewide Independent Living Council’s that have an independent living center as there DSE?

Motion to adjourn was made by Daryn Broussard and seconded by Rashad Bristow.

Meeting was adjourned at 2:08 PM central standard time.

Meeting began on February 2, 2021 at 10 AM central standard time.

Present individuals: Eric Taylor, Rashad Bristow, Daryn Broussard, Stephen Nguyen

An emergency meeting to offer some clarity between the fiscal agent and DSE (Designated State Entity). It also allows us to tweak our original plans if needed. After our call this evening, I learned that the DSE and Fiscal Agent are two separate entities with separate responsibilities.

The DSE agency is responsible for securing/holding our funding. Federal regulations allow them to keep up to 5% of part B funds received for "administrative fees." Our DSE is currently LRS. The fiscal agent is the agency responsible for ensuring funds are going where they need to go and takes care of any financial responsibilities - as designated by the SILC council.  Our fiscal agent is currently the governor's office. The duties of the DSE are linked HERE. 
Committee unanimously agreed to recommend that the Louisiana Workforce Commission be kept as the Designated State Entity. The subcommittee also agreed to open the fiscal agent question to the Council as a whole for recommendations. Committee agreed to develop survey a to be utilized by the full Council the purpose of getting feedback regarding the fiscal agent. Questionnaire will be developed by subcommittee chairman, Stephen Nguyen.

Mr. Eric Taylor also requested that future meetings of the subcommittee be recorded. Subcommittee chairman Stephen Nguyen agreed to record future meetings.

Rashad Bristow motioned to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Erick Taylor. Meeting concluded at 10:46 AM Central Standard Time.

The floor was opened to questions and discussions were had ranging from salaries, to organizational structure, funding, etc.

Mr. Steven Whitlow commented that in the evaluation should be based on the newly developed job description would be necessary for the Executive Director of the Statewide Independent Living Council.

Motion was made by Erick Taylor and seconded by Steven Whitlow that the Council would develop a new performance evaluation tool prior to the end of this year to be used for our next evaluation process of the Silc Executive Director. Motion carried and passed with the majority vote.

Also, in further discussion clarification of what the Designated State Entity is defined as and who is eligible to be the DSE after the SILC has become autonomous. It was also recognize that New Horizons and @SILC each volunteered to be the fiscal agent going forward. Each center also expressed interest in and willingness to act as the DSE words autonomy is achieved.

Motion was made by Erick Taylor for recess and seconded by Sharon Hennessy.

4:49PM DAY ONE CONCLUDED    Recess
AGENDA – DAY 2

 15 mins 9:00 – 9:15    Call to Order- Danny Cottonham
 Roll Call / Determination of Quorum – Daryn Broussard 

 Introductions
Meeting was called to order at 9:07 AM central standard time. It was determined that a quorum was present. Role was called by Sec. Daryn Broussard.
Vice Chairman Sharon Hennessey made a request that we consider requiring Resources for Independent Living Baton Rouge in New Orleans be issued a registered letter requesting a quarterly report regarding activities and expenditures. This Hennessey went on to and that she feels it is a significant impairment to the Council’s ability to function if it does not have the necessary reports from Resources for Independent Living Baton Rouge/New Orleans, which is the largest service area in the state of Louisiana.

 Chairman Cottonham responded stating that it is in the bylaws that they are required to give report. The chairman further clarified that he cannot force Resources for Independent Living to provide a report if they do not wish to do so. Chairman Cottingham for the responded, “
When it comes up time to determine funding, or who gets money, or who gets dollars then if they are not providing a report then we don't have any basis for deciding what kinds of funds they get.  We are not going to send them anything certified other than what we give to our other center directors.  We send them the proper correspondence; they are responding, and we are sending those other two centers the same kind of correspondence.  We don't need to do anything special to make them do what this council has asked all of our centers to do.”

Sharon Hennessey asked the follow-up question of, “Then how do we do our job?”
Chairman Cottonham’s response is as follows:

“You do your job by the next time we are talking about funding and they are at the table, what did you say the last time when they came before funding, you were the one that brought it up.  You said I don't know them.  So say the same thing next time.  And they leave with zero.  I have spoken to the director.  I have told her that it's in our bylaws for them to provide a report.  And she has said she is not getting any part B money and we can't make them; we can't make them give a report.  And guess what, I am not going to try to make them give a report.”

Vice Chairman, Sharon Hennessey, expressed her disagreement and urged Chairman Cottonham to consult ACL, due to the fact that Resources for Independent Living currently receives part C funds. Chairman Cottingham stated that this issue could be revisited during the Other Business portion of the agenda.
All Quarters - Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #2: Resources of each LASILC member are presented at each quarterly meeting. 

No new information was provided
All Quarters -  Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #3: LASILC members promote and attend disability-related events at least once a quarter to educate and raise awareness of the Independent Living philosophy, programs, initiatives, and CIL services.

Anita Patan - Recently elected to the East Baton Rouge Parish Housing Authority Family Self-Sufficiency Board. Where she will raise awareness for the needs of individuals living with disabilities and their access to affordable housing.

August and November - Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #4: A LASILC web page is maintained and updated as information changes.

All Quarters - Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #5: Updates are provided by LASILC members at each quarterly LASILC meeting regarding activities/events occurring in each member’s local community that might provide opportunities for dissemination of Independent Living services and philosophy.

Steven Whitlow is currently a member of the Capital Area Office Network. It is a reconstituting 501© (3) nonprofit for the benefit of service providers and families in our area. The exact details surrounding the development of this organization is still in process.

  All Quarters Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #6: Post-secondary youth are invited to participate in the quarterly meetings of the LASILC.
August - Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #7: One quarterly LASILC meeting each year is held at a Center for Independent Living.

This activity has been postponed due to Covid 19 related restrictions.

All Quarters -  Goal#1: Objective #1: Indicator #8 At least once a year, other disability-related advocacy groups are invited to present information about their organization. 
9:31 Am GODA-  Bambi Pizolla,” With GODA we have been our governor's advisory council on disability affairs has been meeting our committees.  Our committees are housing, which is co-chaired by Ms. Sharron Hennessey.  We have education committee, accessibility committee, transportation committee and legislative committee.  And those committees have been meeting.  We are having a meeting on February 23rd at 9:30, the legislative committee.  And basically, it's going to be like a roundtable and welcoming other, any entity that wants to share proposed legislation for the upcoming session so that everyone can kind of hear what is going on and we can support one another in legislation for people with disabilities.  We are also, a couple legislative pieces that we are looking at that you guys might be interested in is looking at virtual, like being able to extend our public open meetings law to allow virtual participation ongoing past the pandemic.  We believe that people with disabilities would be able to participate more if they had a virtual option to be able to attend.  Which isn't the case in typical times.  And then also looking at the creation of a state ADA coordinator office to help support just the implementation of ADA across our state agencies and perhaps beyond that.  I think that's a good synopsis of what we have been doing.”

February - Goal #2: Objective #1: Indicator #2: CILs promote completion of income taxes for consumers who are employed with referrals to free preparation sites or Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) sites and provide updates of referrals at quarterly LASILC meetings.

Gale Dean NHILC 9:34AM- new horizons will begin taking vita appointments February 12, 2021 for the 15th consecutive year. They have approximately 60 appointments at this time.

 Start November 2021 and February 2022 - Goal #2: Objective #1: Indicator #3 The LASILC advocates to Louisiana legislators in support of Louisiana Rehabilitation Services within the Louisiana Workforce Commission and reports advocacy efforts at least once quarterly at LASILC meetings.

 February, May, August - Goal #2: Objective #2: Indicator #1: LASILC members and CILs organize and coordinate activities to promote voter registration through “Register, Educate, Vote – Use your Power” REVUP each year prior to major elections.

9:37 AM – Jamie D. Few activities taking place due to Covid 19 and the lack of election season at this time. Guest Lillian DeJean speaking about other voting issues including absentee voting, specialized specific for workers, voting accessibility policy etc., (see transcript)
May - Goal #2: Objective #2: Indicator #3: LASILC members receive updates at quarterly LASILC meetings regarding emergency preparedness at least once per year.

As Needed - Goal #2: Objective #2: Indicator #4: CILs maintain membership and participation in Louisiana’s Emergency Management Disability and Aging Coalition (EMDAC) and report on EMDAC activities at quarterly LASILC meetings.

NHILC is currently planning a tabletop exercise and be contacting SILC members for assistance. Mitch Granger, Executive Director@SILC also stated that he was a member of EMDAC, and will be participating in various activities as well.
August - Goal #2: Objective #3 Indicator# 2: CILs and the LASILC collaborate to design a Consumer Satisfaction Survey tool which is used statewide.

All Quarters -  Goal #3: Objective #1: Indicators# 1:LASILC members advocate to the legislature for the LASILC and CILs and report activities at quarterly LASILC meetings at least once a year.

No information at this time. Chairman Cottingham suggested developing subcommittees for following various legislative activities. This will be done at a later time.

All Quarters - Goal #3: Objective #2: Indicator#1: LASILC members and the CILs participate in webinars, conference calls, and other training and report on new and creative ideas learned at each quarterly LASILC meeting.

No information at this time.

 February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 1: The LASILC votes by November 6, 2020 to separate from the Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs.

This action took place at the November 2020 meeting. H accomplish goal regarding separation is recorded for future reporting.

February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 2: The SILC Chair establishes a committee by November 6th , 2020 to determine a fiscal agent for the purposes of becoming the LASILC Executive Director employer of record and to pay LASILC expenses.

Executive director subcommittee and fiscal agent subcommittee have been established.

Fiscal agent committee may need to be expanded.

 Fiscal agent committee includes: Stephen Nguyen, Daryn Broussard, Eric Taylor, Rashad Bristow, and Esther Jett. 
Chairman Cottingham opened up for additional members to the Fiscal Agent Committee. Also gave subcommittee chairman Stephen Nguyen to delegate various tasks that may be involved in gathering facts/or task related.

Volunteers included: Stephen Whitlow, Jarrod Bottley, Rocky F, Kandy Baker

February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 3: The LASILC will request a new Executive Order from the Governor’s office.

Bambi P will request a new Executive Order from the Gov.’s office as needed once final details of separation are complete.
February, May, August - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 4: The LASILC will coordinate with a fiscal agent and the DSE for a contract between the fiscal agent and the DSE for funding.

Chairman Cottingham expressed that it may be most beneficial to maintain Louisiana vocational rehab services as the DSE. He was able to as the Council for their thoughts and concerns regarding maintaining the current DSE.
Gale Dean, Executive Director, New Horizons stated that it should not be a question. The DSE is typically designated by the Independent Living Centers. Melissa Bayham,, LRS reiterated her willingness to go forward as the DSE. Steven Whitlow made a motion that the decision to keep Louisiana Rehabilitation Services as the DSE be ratified. Motion was seconded by Erick Taylor.

February and May-  Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 5: The LASILC Executive Committee will formulate a job description, pay scale, evaluation tool, and other related documents for a permanent LASILC Executive Director by June 1 2021. 

Danny Cottingham reported that this subcommittee has met on two occasions and is in the process of researching job description, compensation and other facets necessary to develop an appropriate and cohesive job description. In addition, salary and other factors are being researched. Kandy Baker, LRS offered to review any developed contract, as the DSE, in order to make sure there were no conflicts specifically regarding fundraising. Mitch Granger, Executive Director @SLIC suggested specific aspects of job description be considered. Executive Director Danny Cunningham reminded everyone that there is a subcommittee specifically for that. Chairman Cottingham encouraged Mr. Granger to submit any suggestions that specific subcommittee. 

Gale Dean, Executive Director, NHILC asked if the SILC would be able to expect the same level of funding after separating from the Gov.’s office? Melissa Bayham stated that the funding should be the same as long as LRS funding does not change. There would be specific aspects of the contract that would have to be negotiated and solidified at that time. Also, it was clarified that LRS could not be billed for time spent developing fundraising activities by an independent living Center. Steven Whitlow added that fundraising should not be a key consideration in the media timeline, but may be a requirement in the future as part of the job description of a future SILC Executive Director.
Mitch Granger, Executive Director @SLIC encouraged the Council to bypass the development of the 501©(3) process as it may detract from the goal of becoming autonomous at the date specified in order to make certain funding is maintained.
Brief suggestions and discussions were had regarding if it would be appropriate at this time to begin exploring various types of incorporation.  

February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 6: The LASILC Executive Committee will advertise for the Executive Director position, accept applications, interview, and hire an Executive Director for the LASILC.
February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator# 7: The By-Laws and Policy and Procedure Manual will be revised by June 1, 2021 by the LASILC Executive Committee to reflect the LASILC status as autonomous and will be reviewed at least annually to reflect any operational or procedural changes, including virtual meetings to allow for a quorum.

Revision of the Policy and Procedure and/ or Bylaws will be revised as appropriate pending goals met separating from the Gov.’s office.
February and May - Goal #4: Objective #1:Indicator # 8:The LASILC separates from the Governor’s Office of Disability Affairs effective July 1, 2021.
The board is currently in process of taking the necessary steps for separating from the Gov.’s office of disability affairs at the appropriate date. 
 February and May - Goal #4:Objective #2: Indicator#1:The LASILC Chair will review an evaluation tool quarterly to note progress on fulfillment of LASILC standards and indicators and will report findings at quarterly LASILC meetings.
Progress report tool will be updated at each meeting.

15 minute break resumed at 10:35 AM and will resume at 10:50 AM

August and November - Goal #4:Objective #2: Indicator #2:The LASILC Chair, Executive Committee and CIL Executive Directors will formulate an individualized Training Plan for each LASILC member to complete 3 hours of training during the SPIL cycle, with members reporting at each quarterly meeting on their progress.

Other Business and Closing Comments 
Sharon Hennessey requested that resources for Independent living be held accountable for submitting documentation of their activities/resources etc. as required by bylaws. Her main complaint is that the resources for Independent living Baton Rouge/New Orleans is the largest service area provider in the state and is not submitting appropriate reports.

Eric Taylor expressed the fact that he is concerned. He stated that he has attempted to communicate with Resources for Independent living and that no significant responses or information is been provided. Mr. Taylor also expressed an open heart and open mind is necessary.

Rashad Bristow stated that Resources for Independent Living expressed his disappointment that they have not participated or provided the appropriate information. He also stated that their lack of participation will negatively affect their opportunities to collect funding in the future, as it relates to the SPIL.

Esther Jett as for clarification regarding the issue Resources for Independent Living. Chairman Denny Cottingham clarified. He clarified regarding the distribution of funds in the SPIL. The chair clarified that the primary reason for the distribution of federal Part B in the current ratio of distribution of funds was due to the fact that RIL BATON Rouge/New Orleans did not provide specific detailed reports that would clearly demonstrate services provided and how funding would be utilized and could better serve their consumers. As a result, the Council voted not to provide them with any Part B funds.
The chairman also clarified that in earlier conversations with the executive director of Resources for Independent Living, it was stated that since they were not receiving Part B Funds, they refused to participate in spite of the fact that regulations require it.

Steven Whitlow commented that the distribution of funds should be based on accountability and quality of services provided. Mitch Granger, Executive Director@SLIC, concurred. Mitch Granger also suggested that the appropriate federal entities get involved and do to certain federal funds that RIL receives. 

Steven Whitlow asked for clarification as to what specific aspects of oversight does this Council have? Mr. Whitlow asked if it might be possible for ACL would clarify specifically what our role is. 

Chairman Cottingham suggested that a committee be formed in order to clarify our role, and our powers as a council. Chairman Cottingham is suggesting this in order to be able to ensure that Resources for Independent Living is appropriately using any federal funds from any source. Mitch Granger, Executive Director, @SLIC, requested that ILRU be contacted to provide a training as to what specifically are independent living centers responsibilities and obligations. This would clarify the definitions of each specific type of funding as well.
Chairman Cottingham asked if Mr. Granger knew of any viable third-party that can provide the services that RIL Baton Rouge/New Orleans may not be providing?

Mr. Granger suggested in lieu of a third-party, that Resources for Independent living be audited they be held accountable. If restructuring needs to take place that the necessary steps be taken to do so.

Gale Dean also clarified that the centers have already been provided with guidelines as to responsibilities. She also clarified that any sinner that receives Part C funds is required to develop other income streams for various services. Ms. Dean also spotlighted the fact that we are unaware of any other income sources that Resources for Independent Living may have due to their lack of participation in reporting.
Mr. Cunningham requested that the SILC Executive Director, Jessica Lewis provide the last report given to the executive committee prior to the last distribution of part B funds. This will be done in an effort to review numbers and provide clarity in order to see if there any possible steps that can be taken by the Council moving forward. Ms. Lewis clarified that most of the information comes from quarterly progress reports the of the 704. These reports include all consumer related activities and additional programs. Ms. Lewis clarified, that the limited participation in report provided only is an annual basis.
Chairman Cottingham submitted the question to the Council as to what mechanisms could the counselor utilize to help increase accountability and ultimately get services to individuals in the New Orleans/Baton Rouge area.
Kandy Baker also mentioned that she would forward an appropriate guidebook that speaks about the responsibilities of the DSE and the SILC and would be sending it to SILC Dir. Jessica Lewis.
RIL Director Yavonka Archaga, was asked to clarify what services have been provided and what services have they not been able to provide. In addition, it was requested that she also provide what services are currently having to be put on waiting lists.

RIL Dir clarified her accounting background, and employment history with the agency. She also aired grievances regarding the denial of part B funds. She attempted to accuse various members of the Council of being divisive. “That she believes no one on this call really cares about what their center is doing, they simply want to find a way to shut us down.”  (See transcript”)
 RIL Director stated, that focusing on Covid their biggest concerns are teaching consumers appropriate cleanliness and hygiene in order to help protect against contracture of Covid 19. She stated that they would also provide foods that had been wiped down with disinfectant before delivery. They would also provide thermometers for appropriate screening. She also stated that they provided gloves and other PPE.

She also commented on financial assistance provided to consumers, specifically, transportation and gas. Also, they have helped transport individuals to and from doctor’s appointments. She also mentioned that the peer support/mentoring program has suffered due to Covid restrictions.  She also spoke of providing, “ride buys,” in an effort to socialize with consumers during Covid 19. They are also providing, “Skills training, via Zoom. They have also provided laptops to consumers. Director also stated that providing innovative ways to provide services has been the biggest challenge during Covid. Secretary’s note:
While a description of services was provided by Resources for Independent Living, no statistics regarding specific number of consumers served, services provided, or other vital statistics information was given.

Rocky F. Made statements refuting encountering any, accusations of being told to, “shut up.” He also commented that he and other staff members refer consumers to Resources for Independent living that they speak to from the Baton Rouge/New Orleans area. He also mentioned that many consumers from that region who contact @SLIC often state that, “they don’t do anything.” RIL Dir, as that from this point going forward to please forward to the direct contact information for any potential consumers in the New Orleans Baton Rouge area that they receive.

@SILC Dir., Mitch Granger stated for the record that he feels as though he is being called “racist.” He reiterated that any personal tax or character accusations should be put aside and not be part of his counsel. 
Steven Whitlow also commented that if this Council was going to be full of, “personal issues,” instead of committed provision of services in an appropriate manner that he would resign from the Council.

Antoinette H. Stated that she would consider submitting her resignation if the tone and subject matter of the meetings do not change. She also suggested that a third-party mediator be brought in in order to communicate with the IL centers in question in order to find a way for this Council to move forward as a functioning cohesive body.

Shaley Charmaine stated that we must look back at our goals and purpose and look for commonalities in order to move forward. She stated, “individually you can help someone, but as a community that is where change happens.” She encouraged all parties to engage in self-reflection and figure out what their purpose was, what their motivation was in being on this Council, and how they could help. She also encouraged being mindful of our rules and laws that are applicable in regards to the Council and apply them appropriately. 
Eric Taylor also stated that the Independent Living centers must, “Come together for the disabled community.” 

Denny Cottingham closing comments:

Thanked Sharon Hennessey for her candor and for bringing the issue as she has.

Chairman Cottingham also stated that he thought this was one of our most, “Productive meetings,” and could allow the beginning of, “healing.” He noted that there is unanimous tone of wanting to come together and serve our consumers throughout the state.

He also acknowledged that the stresses in anxieties associated with developing the SPILL and autonomy may have brought up anxieties and disagreements both currently and in the past. He emphasized that the autonomy of this Council will be threatened if we cannot come together as a unified Council. He asked Resources for Independent Living and all centers to provide a report at each meeting. He also assured all councilmembers that there will be no behavior that would be disrespectful during the remainder of his tenure as chairman of the Council. RIL Dir, stated that she would attend the meetings and provide reports as long as the environment was respectful. She also stated that she would reserve the right to leave the meeting in the event that there was a conflicting meeting on her schedule, or the environment became disrespectful. 
Rozella V. Also attended as a guest and as for resources regarding vaccines Chairman encouraged any councilmembers to share resources. 

Adjournment

Motion to adjourn was given by Eric Taylor and seconded by Rashad Bristow. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned at 12:36 PM central standard time.


